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 BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS’ COMPENSATION COMMISSION

                       CLAIM NO. F806815

WELDON R. HICKEY, EMPLOYEE CLAIMANT

TROY SIMS TRUCKING, INC., EMPLOYER                     RESPONDENT

CYPRESS INSURANCE COMPANY
CANNON COCHRAN MANAGEMENT,
CARRIER/TPA                                            RESPONDENT 
                 

                 OPINION FILED JULY 28, 2009

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE CHANDRA HICKS, in
Russellville, Pope County, Arkansas.

The claimant was represented by The Honorable Kenneth Olsen,
Attorney at Law, Bryant, Arkansas.  

Respondents were represented by The Honorable Michael Ryburn,
Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

                                                                  STATEMENT OF THE CASE

     A hearing was held in the above-styled claim on July 22,

2009, in Russellville, Arkansas.  A Prehearing Order was

previously entered in this case on May 11, 2009.  This Prehearing

Order set forth the stipulations offered by the parties, the

issues to be litigated, and their respective contentions.

     The following stipulations were submitted by the parties,

either in the Prehearing Order or at the start of the hearing, as

these are hereby accepted:

     1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of the within claim.

2.  The employee-employer-carrier relationship existed at
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all relevant times, including on or about May 22, 2008.

3.  The claimant’s compensation rates are $362.00/$271.00.

4.  The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his

lumbar spine on said date.

5.  This claim for additional benefits has been controverted

in its entirety.

6.  The respondents paid temporary total disability

compensation until February 9, 2009.

7.  Respondents have paid all medical benefits, except

for the surgery.    

8.  All other issues not litigated herein are reserved under

the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

By agreement of the parties, the issues to be presented at the

hearing are as follows:

1. Whether surgery is reasonable and necessary medical

treatment for the claimant’s compensable back injury.  At the time

of the hearing, the claimant modified this issue.  The claimant

requested additional reasonable and necessary medical treatment for

his back injury to include, but was not limited to spinal surgery

as recommended by Dr. David Arnold.     

2.  Temporary total disability compensation from the date

indemnity benefits were terminated, to a date yet to be determined.

The claimant requested temporary total disability compensation from

February 10, 2009, to a date yet to be determined. 
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3.  An attorney’s fees.

The claimant’s contentions, as set out in his response to the

Prehearing Questionnaire, are hereby incorporated herein by

reference.

The respondents’ contentions, as set out in its response to

the Prehearing Questionnaire, are hereby incorporated herein  by 

reference.

     The documentary evidence submitted in this case consists of

the Commission’s Prehearing Order of May 11, 2009,the claimant’s

Response to the Prehearing Questionnaire, and the respondents’

Response to the Prehearing Questionnaire, as these were all marked

as Commission’s Exhibit No. 1.  The claimant’s Medical Exhibit

Index was marked as Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1.  The respondents’

Medical Exhibit was Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1.     

The following witness testified at the hearing: the claimant.

                           DISCUSSION

         The claimant, age thirty-six, sustained an admittedly 

compensable injury to his back on May 22, 2008, while working for

the respondent-employer.  The claimant had worked for Troy Sims

Trucking approximately three-and-one-half months.  His job duties

required him to do lifting, pulling, pushing, walking and standing.

According to the claimant, he was required to lift up to 200

pounds.    

     He denied any pain, spasms, or limitations on his activities

prior to the May 2008 incident.  However, the claimant testified



4

that he has continued with muscle spasms since the compensable

incident.  The claimant admitted to being prescribed Skelaxin, and

undergoing two injections for his back injury.  According to the

claimant, he did not receive any relief from these injections.  The

claimant also testified that he has also undergone a positive

discogram, and been treated with a TENS unit, without any relief of

his symptoms.

     The claimant denied having told Dr. Thomas that he was 

unwilling to undergo surgery to his back.           

    He testified that he returned to work for the respondent-

employer performing light-duty work for three days in September

(2008).  The claimant testified that while working these duties, he

was required to sweep the floors, clean, lift trash cans, mask off

the floors, and use a pressure washer. However, the claimant

testified that performing these duties caused him to hurt

afterwards.  According to the claimant, especially working on his

hands and knees caused him to have sharp pain.  As a result,

ultimately he reported this to the owner, Robbie.  The claimant

testified that he requested other duties within his restrictions,

which included, but was not limited to getting parts and tools for

other workers, doing parts and work orders, and inventory.  The

claimant testified that the owner denied this request, stating that

he had other employees performing these duties.                  

     According to the claimant, he continues with sharp pain down

his back and left leg, with some pain in the right leg.  The

claimant testified that he has leg numbness.  As of the date of the
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hearing, the claimant essentially testified that he was unable to

obtain medications due to a lack of resources to pay for them.   

     The claimant essentially testified that he would like 

to undergo the surgery because he wants the problem fixed so he can

resume working. 

     He testified that when he saw Dr. Thomas on December 

18, 2008, he had muscle spasms, although they are not noted in his

medical report.  According to the claimant, he also has radiating

pain down his left leg, below the knee.  He testified that he tried

pain medications while under the care of Dr. Kriesel, but this

treatment failed too.  In fact, the claimant essentially testified

that all of the treatment offered by Dr. Thomas had already been

tried, but had failed to provide any relief of his symptoms. 

     With respect to his consultation with Dr. Akin, the claimant

testified that he had no reflex in his left knee during this

examination.  The claimant also testified that Dr. Akin’s statement

does not accurately reflect his statement concerning surgery.

     On cross-examination, the claimant essentially admitted that

he had done research regarding the doctors.  He testified that he

has sharp pain in his lower back and down his leg that has not

gotten any better since the incident.  According to the claimant,

he has done some stretches on his own, but this has not helped very

much, nor did the TENS unit, injections or discogram help.

    He admitted to having twisted his back while working for

Tyson’s in 2002.  The claimant testified that he saw Dr. Kelly

Myers for this injury, who performed X-rays and gave him
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medications.  According to the claimant, he was over this incident

within days.  

     The claimant further admitted to being involved in a motor

vehicle accident in 2005.  According to the claimant, he injured

his neck, in the form of whiplash.  The claimant also admitted that

this claim settled for approximately $19,500.00 last year, which

went to his bankruptcy case.  The claimant admitted that he

attempted to draw unemployment benefits, but was unable to do so

because they determined he had quit his job.  According to the

claimant, he has no sources of income, except from his wife.

     Upon being questioned by the Commission, the claimant 

testified that he has not been released by any doctor to return to

work since October 2008, at which point Dr. Arnold directed him not

to return to work in preparation for surgery.    

     An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was performed on June

23, 2009, with the following impression:

Annular bulging with posterior annular fissure at the L4-
5 level.  Central canal and foramen remain patent.
Alignment to the lumbar spine is unremarkable.  No acute
osseous abnormality was identified.

     Further review of the medical evidence of record shows 

that the claimant underwent initial evaluation with Dr. Ben Kriesel

on July 3, 2008 for recheck of his back.  At that time, the

claimant reported that he still had shooting pains down his lower

back and both hips.  He assessed the claimant as having “L-S

strain,” for which he ordered physical therapy, continued his

light-work duties.  He also prescribed a medication regimen.
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     The claimant returned to see Dr. Kriesel’s office on July 

24, 2008. He was evaluated by Nurse Practitioner Stacey Greer.

Nurse Greer noted that the claimant had completed physical therapy

treatment.  The claimant reported he was a little better, was still

taking Naproxen, but still was having mild pain in the lumbar spine

area.  Nurse Greer’s assessment was “L-S strain and disc bulge,”

for which physical therapy was ordered, three times a week for two

weeks.  The claimant was also given a prescription for Skelaxin and

continued on a modified duty for fourteen more days. 

     On September 8, 2008, the claimant underwent initial 

consultation with Dr. David Arnold.  The claimant had chief

complaints of low back pain, left lower extremity pain, and left

lower neurological symptoms, for which Dr. Arnold ordered lower

extremity ENG/NVC, a lumbar spine CT/discography and

diagnostic/therapeutic lumbar spine epidural steroid injection.

The claimant was directed to return to work as usual.   

     The claimant next saw Dr. Arnold on September 29, 2008.  He

noted that the claimant had undergone: “Facet block: right L4-5,

left  L4-5, right L4-S1, left L5-S1 and pain relief was O percent.”

Dr. Arnold further noted that the claimant was overall worse, and

that he was not at maximum medical improvement yet.  Therefore, Dr.

Arnold ordered “a lumbar CT/discography.”  At this time, Dr. Arnold

directed the claimant not to return to work until further notice.

     On October 10, 2008, the claimant underwent a CT scan of the

lumbar spine with intravenous contrast, with the following results:

     FINDINGS: 
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 The lumbar vertebral bodies are normally aligned.  The
vertebral body heights and intervertebral disc spaces are
normally maintained.  Contrast is present within the
intervertebral discs at L2-L3 through L5-S1, status post
discography performed by Dr. Arnold.

L5-S1: There is mild annular disc bulging, which is
asymmetric to the right.  There is a small linear focus
of contrast extending into the right neural foramen,
which is felt to represent venous extravasation.  No

     canal or neural foraminal stenosis is identified.

L4-L5: There is very mild annular disc bulging with
evidence of a posterior annular tear.  No focal disc
herniation is identified.  There is no canal or neural
foraminal stenosis.

L2-L3 and L3-L4: Interspaces are unremarkable.

IMPRESSION:
Disc bulging present at L4-L5 and L5-S1 as described.
There is no evidence of a focal disc herniation.

     
     Dr. Arnold reported, in part, the following on October 14, 

2008:

Evaluation Type: Established Patient: Follow-up Office
Visit.  Encounter reason: Follow-up of a spine problem.

                               ***

Test Results: Lumbar spine CT/discography: painful L4-5,
painful L5-S1, concordant pain, consistent with
electrothermal disc therapy and consistent with surgical
treatment.

Diagnosis: Lumbar Spine: Internal Disc Disruption (ICD-9-
CM: 722.2.).

Treatment Plan:

 Counseling: The findings, treatment plan and all
recommendations were discussed with the patient in full.
All questions were elicited and answered.
  Work Recommendations: no return to work for 4 weeks.
The patient will contemplate today’s discussion and
contact us for follow-up after it is decided what they
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want to do.

    The claimant underwent evaluation with Dr. Brad Thomas on

December 18, 2008.  He reported, to the case manager, in pertinent

part, the following:

MEDICAL DECISION MAKING

Imaging Studies: The patient has an MRI of his lumbar
spine that was done in June.  I reviewed this.  This does
not have any significant central stenosis or foraminal
stenosis of the lumbar spine.  He does have some mild
degenerative changes in the actual disc themselves at L4-
5 and L5-S1. 

*** 
 

Plan: At this point, I certainly would not recommend any
surgery.  It is my opinion that he does not have any
stenotic lesions causing neural impingement.  The fact
that he does have mild disc degeneration and positive
findings on the discogram, to me, shows that he has some
mild disc disease, but it is my professional opinion that
this would not be helped with the fusion.  I would
recommend a TENS unit and chronic pain management.  We
are going to set him up for a TENS unit and follow back
up in six week’s time to see how he is doing.

In response to your questions to your letter dated
December 9:
* Your question #1 was “In your opinion, what was Mr.
Hickey’s injury diagnosis?”  I would say that this was
most likely back strain.
* Your question #2 was “Is the proposed posterior lumbar
fusion at L4-5 and L5-S1 indicated and appropriate?”  I
would say it is not indicated and not appropriate based
on my examination of the data and patient.
* Your question #3 was “If the procedure is not
appropriate, is there any alternate procedure indicated?
Please outline and provide your opinion.”  In my opinion,
there is not a surgical treatment, but he could do
conservative management with a TENS unit and chronic pain
management.
* Your question #4 was “What are your treatment
recommendations?”  This was answered in the above
question.
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     Dr. Arnold opined on January 14, 2009, that the claimant was

not at maximum medical improvement for his compensable back injury.

He also recommended surgery for treatment of the claimant’s back

injury.  

     On January 22, 2009, the claimant underwent evaluation with

Dr.  Eric Akin.  He assessed the claimant with the following and 

recommended the following treatment plan:

     ASSESSMENT:
1.  Degeneration of Lumbar or Lumbosacral Disc, 722.52.
2.  Lumbago, 724.2.
3.  Sprain of Lumbar Region, 847.2.

PLAN DISCUSSION: I do not feel that there is a high
likelihood of improvement with a lumbar fusion.  I
personally would not offer this as a treatment option in
Mr. Hickey’s case.  I feel that more conservative
measures are warranted.  He will likely need continuous
pain management.  In addition, he might stand to benefit
from a facet rhizotomy.  I would recommend a preliminary
evaluation with a medial branch block to see if he will
respond to this treatment first.

     Dr. Arnold wrote to the claimant’s attorney on February 23, 

2009.

Thank you for your recent letter regarding Weldon Hickey
and his Workers’ Compensation case.

I have reviewed the second opinions by neurosurgeons and
respectfully disagree with their diagnosis that they
think this is a lumbar strain as that would have resolved
by now.  He meets criteria for lumbar internal disc
disruption, which is a direct result of his Workers’
Compensation injury.  I also do not know what the
insurance company means when they say “does not meet
criteria.”

Additionally, Mr. Hickey indicated that Dr. Akin
solicited his business for a lumbar rhizotomy.
Apparently, he did not see the lumbar facet block, which
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was negative, suggesting a lumbar rhizotomy is
contraindicated.  Treatment options for Mr. Hickey are
both surgical and nonsurgical.  If he wishes to pursue
this nonsurgically, I would recommend referral to a pain
specialist.  Surgery was given to him as an option but
certainly was not recommended, as indicated by at least
one of the second opinions.  In other words, it was
offered to him and is reasonable, but it is ultimately
his choice, not mine.

I have received communications from the insurance
company, but I am not certain what to do with them as
there appears to be an assumption that I must be wrong if
another physician says so.  I think they need to
entertain just the opposite of that, but I otherwise have
nothing else to offer in this case as they represent an
immobile road block.     

                 
                          ADJUDICATION  
A.  Medical Benefits

    An employer shall promptly provide for an injured employee

such medical treatment as may be reasonably necessary in connection

with the injury received by the employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-508(a).  The claimant bears the burden of proving that he or

she is entitled to additional medical treatment.  Dalton v. Allen

Eng'g Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W. 2d 543 (1999). What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a question of

fact to be determined by the Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v.

Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W. 2d 750 (1984).

     After reviewing the evidence in this case impartially, without

giving the benefit of the doubt to either party, I find that the

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that additional

medical treatment for his compensable back injury, in the form of

pain management constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment

in connection with his work injury of May 22, 2008.  
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     Here, the instant claimant suffered an admittedly compensable

injury to his back while lifting a tire and wheel.  The respondents

have paid some medical benefits, which include, physical therapy,

lumbar injections, a medication regimen, a TENS unit, and a

discogram. However, they have now controverted this claim for

additional medical benefits, which includes, but is not limited to

surgery.    

    An MRI  of the lumbar spine without contrast demonstrated an

annular bulging with posterior annular fissure at the L4-L5 level.

    On October 10, 2008 the claimant underwent a CT scan of the

lumbar spine with intravenous contrast, which demonstrated “very 

mild annular disc bulging with evidence of a posterior annular tear

present at L4-L5, and mild annular disc bulging at L5-S1, which was

asymmetric to the right.” 

     Both Drs. Thomas and Akin have opined that the claimant’s back

condition requires non-surgical treatment, in the form pain

management.  However, on January 14, 2009, the claimant’s treating

physician, Dr. Arnold recommended surgery, but he wrote to the

claimant’s attorney in a letter dated February 23, 2009 that

treatment options for the claimant were both surgical and non-

surgical, which consisted of a referral to a pain specialist.

     Although the claimant testified that he did not receive any

relief of his symptoms from the various treatments that he has

received, there is medical evidence of record to the contrary.

Specifically, on July 24, 2008, Nurse Greer wrote, “ Physical

therapy completed, states a little bit better.  Still taking
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Naproxen, still having mild pain in LS area.”  While I recognize

that the claimant has been less than truthful regarding the benefit

received from the prior treatment; nonetheless, I am persuaded that

the preponderance of the evidence clearly establishes that further

treatment is reasonably necessary for the claimant’s compensable

back injury of May 22, 2008, in the form of pain management.  In

this regard, I am persuaded by one of the options of treatment made

by his treating physician, Dr. Arnold, namely, in the form of a

referral to a pain specialist, as well as the treatment that has

been recommended by examining physicians, Drs. Thomas and Akin.  I

am also persuaded that pain management is appropriate given the

mild/very mild nature of the abnormalities identified in the

October 2008 CT scan.                   

     With respect to the claimant’s request for back surgery,

based on all of the foregoing evidence and considering that surgery

has now not been specifically recommended by any doctor (see above,

Dr. Arnold’s letter of February 23, 2009), I find that surgery is

not deemed reasonably necessary for the treatment of the claimant’s

compensable back injury. 

B.  Temporary Total Disability Compensation

     The claimant has asserted that he is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from February 10, 2009, to a date yet to

be determined. 

    An injured employee who suffers an unscheduled injury is

entitled to temporary total disability compensation during the time

that he is within his healing period and totally incapacitated to
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earn wages.  Arkansas State Highway and Transportation Department

v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W. 2d 392 (1981). 

      The claimant credibly testified that he worked three days on

light-duty work in September 2008, but was unable to perform these

duties (especially working on his hands and knees) because they

aggravated his symptoms.  According to the claimant, he requested

other work within his restrictions, but the respondent-employer

refused to allow him to perform other light-duty work because the

owner told him he already had employees performing said tasks.  As

of the date of the hearing, the employer had not allowed the

claimant to return to work under light-duty restrictions.        

     A claimant who has been released to light-duty work but has

not returned to work may be entitled to temporary total disability

benefits where insufficient evidence exists that the claimant has

the capacity to earn the same or any part of the wages he was

receiving at the time of the injury.  Sanyo Mfg. Corp. v. Leisure,

12 Ark. App. 274, 675 S.W. 2d 841 (1984). 

     In sum, based on the testimony elicited at the hearing, and

the absence of testimony from Troy Sims Trucking controverting the

same, I thus find that the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability, beginning on February 10, 2009, and continuing through

to a date yet to be determined.   

C.  Attorney’s Fee

     The parties stipulated that the respondents have controverted

this claim in its entirety.  Therefore, the claimant’s attorney is
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entitled to a controverted attorney’s fee on all indemnity benefits

awarded herein to the claimant, pursuant to  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

715.

            FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW  

     On the basis of the record as a whole, I make the following

findings of fact and conclusions of law in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-704.

1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has  
    jurisdiction of the within claim.         

2.  The employee-employer-carrier relationship existed 
    at all relevant times, including on or about       
    May 22, 2008.

     3.  The claimant’s compensation rates are $362.00/$271.00.

4.  The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his lumbar
         spine on said date.

5.  The claim for additional benefits has been controverted in
         its entirety.

6.  The respondents paid temporary total disability
         compensation until February 9, 2009.

7.  Respondents have paid all medical benefits, except
         for the surgery.

     8.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the       
         evidence that additional medical treatment, in the form
         pain management is reasonably necessary in connection 
         to his back compensable injury of May 22, 2008.
 

9.  The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance
     of the evidence that surgery is reasonably necessary
    in connection with the claimant’s May 22, 2008     
    compensable back injury.          

9.  The claimant proved his entitlement to temporary   
    total disability compensation from February 

         10, 2009, to a date yet to be determined.  

    10.  All issues not litigated herein are reserved under      
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         the Act.  

                             AWARD

     The respondents are directed to pay benefits in accordance 

with the findings of fact set forth herein this Opinion.  

     All accrued sums shall be paid in lump sum without discount,

and this award shall earn interest at the maximum legal rate until

paid, pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-809.

     Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-715, the claimant’s 

attorney is entitled to a 25% attorney’s fee on the indemnity

benefits awarded herein.  This fee is to be paid one-half by the

respondent-employer and one-half by the claimant. 

     All issues not addressed herein are expressly reserved under

the Act.

     IT IS SO ORDERED.

                               __________________________
CHANDRA HICKS
Administrative Law Judge
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